SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL[bookmark: _GoBack]Agenda No
03


Finance & General Purpose Committee
Held at Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury
At 6.00pm on Monday 15 October 2018

PRESENT – Councillors A Mosley (Chairman), Mrs H Fraser, I Jones, N Laurens, Ms J Mackenzie, Mrs P Moseley, K Roberts (substituting for A Phillips) and H Taylor.

IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Andy Watkin (Responsible Financial Officer) and Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk).

APOLOGIES – Apologies were received from Councillor A Phillips.


32/18	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	Twin-Hatters
	All twin-hatted Councillors declared a personal interest in all matters relating to Shropshire Council.


	Councillor H Taylor
	Declared a personal interest in agenda number 43/18 as his Mother-in-law is a market trader.




33/18	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The Minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 30 July 2018 were submitted and circulated as read.

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 30 July 2018 be approved and signed as a correct record.


34/18	MATTERS ARISING

34.1	Meole Brace Memorial Hall – On behalf of the residents of Meole Brace, Councillor Laurens thanked the Town Council for the Community Grant which funded a new floor in the Memorial Hall, the installation of which has recently been completed.


35/18	PAYMENTS

Prior to the meeting, the Responsible Finance Officer (RFO) circulated the Schedule of Payments for the period 1 August 2018 – 30 September 2018.  No comments or concerns were raised.

RECOMMENDED:

That the schedule of payments passed for payment for the period 1 August 2018 – 30 September 2018 be approved.


36/18	QUARTER 2 ACCOUNTS 2018/19

The Responsible Finance Officer (RFO) presented the statement of accounts for the second quarter of the 2018/19 financial year and the year to date position.

When comparing the income to the budget, there was an overall positive variance of £3,628.  The RFO reported that additional events in the Quarry had brought in more income as had some changes to the Sunday Market as detailed later in the meeting.  There was an overspend on expenditure compared to the budget mainly due to works to the greenhouse and Grange Youth Centre totaling £53,923.  These costs are provided for in earmarked reserves.

When comparing the year to date variances for income and expenditure compared to the budget there is an overall positive variance of £474,240 which is expected at this stage of the financial year.  The increased income is largely due to the new rules of presenting Neighbourhood Fund monies in the accounts. 

There is a positive variance of £450,485 when comparing the year to date position with the prior year.

The RFO confirmed that there had been an overspend on overtime due to youth workers working outside their contracted hours and cover for staff sickness elsewhere.  This was mainly during the summer when there was increased work.  Work carried out for the Flower Show has been invoiced for so will receive an income.  Members favoured the use of overtime rather than a drop in the service delivered.  The RFO had no concerns at this stage with the accounts.

RECOMMENDED:

That the Statement of Accounts for period ending 30 September 2018 be noted and accepted.


37/18	AUDITORS

	37.1 	External Audit for 2017/18 Financial Year
The RFO reported on the Town Council’s experiences with the external audit undertaken by PKF Littlejohn LLP Auditors.  This was the first year of audit following the national tendering of external audit services through the Small Authorities Accounts & Audit body (SAAA).  PKF Littlejohn was awarded 95% of town and parish councils’ audits and it appears they were unprepared to cope with the sudden increase in workload.  

The RFO recounted the communications over the weekend of 29/30 September with PKF Littlejohn returning the Annual Return with a holding statement of none-completion followed by a letter the following day confirming there were no concerns with the accounts; all to meet the Regulation deadline of 30th September 2019.  This resulted in a delay of the Town Council being able to publish the End of Year Audit.

The Town Clerk reported that the Town Council’s experience were similar to many other Town Councils and she had made representations to the General Manager of the SAAA regarding the inadequacies of the auditors who appear understaffed and the delay in getting the accounts signed off.  

RECOMMENDED:

(i)	That the Completion of the Audit for the 2017/18 Financial Year be noted;

(ii)	That the RFO publish the completion of the Audit.

	37.2	Internal Audit for 2018/19 Financial Year
The auditors have not yet scheduled their visit but the RFO will report back once this has been carried out.


38/18	COMMUNITY GRANT FUND

The RFO reported that in January 2018 the Town Council awarded a grant of £1750 to Home Start Shropshire; the organisation has since become insolvent.  The RFO has made contact with the Liquidators of the Charity to request the money be returned.  As it was allocated for a specific project, which did not come to fruition, the funds should still be available in an ear-marked reserve.  The RFO will keep members informed.


39/18	EXPANSION OF THE IN-HOUSE ENGINEERING FUNCTIONS  

Members considered a report by the Town Clerk recommending that the Council takes all of its engineering functions in-house and appoints an additional Mechanical Engineer.

This report was considered in detail by the Recreation & Leisure Committee and all were unanimously in agreement with the recommendations within.

The report explained the problems with currently contracting out the work which has led to increased costs, more downtime as the equipment is away too long and extra work for the engineers who have had to put right problems when machines were returned from the contractors.

Officers propose bringing the engineering functions of the Town Council in-house.  This is intended to reduce costs and improve the turnaround time and efficiency of mechanical repairs.  In order to fulfil the demand of maintaining over 500 pieces of machinery, it is necessary to employ a second engineer.  Members were shown the costings involved in making this change and no concerns were raised.

RESOLVED:

(i)	That the Town Clerk be given delegated authority to move to bringing all of the Town Council’s mechanical engineering functions in-house;

(ii)	That an Assistant Mechanic is appointed at Grade 22-25

(iii)	That a budget of £7,500 is set aside for necessary upgrades to the Weeping Cross Mechanic’s Workshop.



40/18	BIG TOWN PLAN

The Chairman reported on progress of the Big Town Plan.  The Plan was published in draft form in the Summer and a month long consultation took place with officers from both the Town Council, Shropshire Council and the BID being available at the open days at St Marys Church.  Amendments to the plan are being looked at with a view to the final plan being signed off by the three organisations in November.

The Town Clerk reported that in order to continue the progress, a sink fund is needed to deliver short term projects while the bigger plan is developed.  This would involve investment by the BID, Shropshire Council and Shrewsbury Town Council over the next three years.  

Members remained supportive in principle of continuing to support the project and invest subject to seeing the details of the plan first.  

RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the Town Council continues to support the Big Town Plan and assess any financial contribution following receipt of the detailed cabinet paper.

(ii) That final Plan be presented to the Full Council on 12 November for ratification.


41/18	BUDGET PREPARATION FOR THE 2019/20 FINANCIAL YEAR

The RFO reported that the draft budget will be prepared for December and finalised in January.  There are two aspects to the budget; setting the capital program and the more pressing task of setting the revenue budget.  The Group Leaders will meet to agree the priorities plan and strategic objectives over the next few weeks and present back to the committee and Officers.

RESOLVED:

That the plans for determining the 2019/20 budget be noted


42/18	TENDER PROPOSALS

The Town Clerk reported that the Crematorium part of the Horticultural Services Contract is due to expire on 31 March 2019.  This part was novated out of the Shropshire Council Horticultural Services Contract when the Crematorium was contracted to the Co-op and subsequently novated to Dignity once they bought the Crematorium Services from the Co-op.

The Town Clerk has written to Dignity to determine their plans on the site and it was anticipated that a tender specification would be available by the end of September.  Officers were keen to continue to work within the grounds of the Crematorium and members were asked to support submission of a tender price once the specification was made available.

Officers stressed the need to factor in annual reviews of the service at the facility as the grounds maintenance needs become more complex as more memorials in the grounds are added.

 RESOLVED:

That in the event Dignity give the Town Council the opportunity to quote for a new specification, Officers actively work to submit a quote.


43/18	INVEST TO SAVE – ENERGY EFFICIENCY PROGRAMME AT THE MARKET HALL

The Town Clerk and RFO recently met with Shropshire Council Estates regarding proposals to invest in energy efficiency projects at the Market Hall using ERDF Sustainable Energy funds for Public Buildings.  This is part of Shropshire Council’s Invest to Save initiative.

The energy efficiency project includes installation of solar panels on the roof (for which planning permission is being sought); conversion of lights to LED on both Shropshire Council controlled lighting and Town Council controlled lighting.  Whilst ERDF funding seems to be available of Shropshire Council initiatives, it would appear not on the Town Council element.

This has caused officers to investigate what actually runs through the Town Council’s power supply as opposed to Shropshire Council’s power supply; it appears that the majority of the heating and lighting is charged through the Town Council metre and whilst Shropshire Council does contribute to 40% of the cost, officers questioned whether the projected savings would really offset any proposed costs.

Officers have investigated a programme of changing traditional bulbs for LED through its own Lighting Contractors rather than through Shropshire Council’s contractor and Property Service Group, both of which charge a Project Management Fee.

RECOMMENDED:

That Officers look to making the necessary bulb replacement to LED in the most efficient manner.


44/18	EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:

That Press & Public be excluded on the grounds that the consideration of the following items may involve the likely disclosure of confidential information (s1(2) Public Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960).


45/18	SUNDAY MARKET

The RFO presented an update on the position of the Sunday Market which is run by Town & Country Markets; the company has recently have entered into a Company Voluntary Arrangement (CVA) which will see a proportion of the debts outstanding paid to the Town Council and going forward receipt of rents in accordance with the current agreement.

The Town and Country markets will be meeting the RFO in the next few weeks to discuss how the market will be run in the future.  He is hoping this meeting will bring assurances for a more stable future.

RESOLVED:

That the current arrangements regarding the Sunday Market be noted.


46/18	HILLS LANE TOILETS

The RFO reported that the current lease on Hills Lane Toilet’s has now expired and Officers have been able to negotiate a new lease to include break clauses.  The Heads of Terms were discussed.

A 20p toilet charge barrier has been installed by Healthmatic as a pilot.  The two barriers will be turned on this week and Members requested that the public be informed via social media and signage.  The charges are intended to improve the standard of the facilities, reduce anti-social behaviour and improve security.

RESOLVED:

That the Heads of Terms as presented be approved.
